
 

 

Maryville City Council 
Regular Scheduled Meeting 

March 11, 2013  
7:00 p.m. 

 
 The Council of the City of Maryville, Missouri, met in regular session on Monday, March 11, 2013, at City Hall, 415 

North Market Street, in said City at 7:00 p.m.    

ROLL CALL 

 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Jonagan and roll was called by the Interim City Clerk, with the following 

present to-wit: Mayor Glenn Jonagan, Council Members Ronnie Moss, James Fall, and Renee Riedel.  Council Member 

Jeff Funston was not present.  Others present were City Manager Greg McDanel, Asst., City Manager Ryan Heiland, 

City Attorney Doug Thomson; Dir., Finance Denise Town; Dir., Public Safety Keith Wood and Interim City Clerk Janah 

Brown.   

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG 

 Mayor Jonagan led the pledge to the flag. 

INVOCATION 

 Councilman Moss gave the invocation. 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

 Mayor Jonagan requested any changes needed to the agenda, be noted at this time. No changes were noted.   

  Motion was made by Councilman Fall, seconded by Councilman Moss, that the agenda be approved as presented.  

Upon roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilwoman Riedel, yea; Councilman Moss, yea; Councilman Fall, 

yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mayor Jonagan requested any changes needed to the minutes of Council meetings held February11, 19 and 25, 2013, 

and Executive Session Minutes from August 9, 2010 and August 13, 2012 be noted at that time.    

  Motion was made by Councilwoman Riedel, seconded by Councilman Moss, that the minutes be approved as 

presented. Upon roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilman Moss, yea; Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman 

Riedel, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried. 

CITIZENS TO BE HEARD 

 Mayor Jonagan welcomed citizens and stated this the time for persons to address the Council on items not on the 

agenda.  Any persons wishing to speak were requested to come forward and state their name and address for the record.   

 Kate Georlitz, 24278 State Hwy EE, Maryville, Missouri, appeared before the City Council to inquire about a 

statement on the summons she had received which reads “false statements are punishable by law”, and added that she 

feels there are false statements on the summons. 

 No comments were made back to the Ms Georlitz, by the Council or Staff. Ms Georlitz departed the building. 

REQUEST TO HOLD ST. PATRICK’S DAY PARADE 

The Palm’s, located at 422 North Buchanan Street, has held an Annual St. Patrick’s Day parade for the past 25 

years, which has been contained within 400 block of North Buchanan Street. The parade involves the closure of the 400 

block of North Buchanan Street for a period of two (2) hours, from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m., to allow time for preparation 

and holding of the event.  

Staff received an application from Paul Thompson, owner of The Palm’s, requesting the event be allowed to occur 

in 2013. Since St. Patrick’s Day falls on Sunday this year, the parade is scheduled to be held on Saturday, March 16, 

beginning at 5:17 p.m. The City is requested to provide barricades to block off the street at both ends of the 400 block of 

North Buchanan Street.  The Certificate of Liability Insurance and signed indemnification and hold harmless agreement 

have been submitted. It was recommended by staff to approve the request to hold the St. Patrick’s Day Parade, Saturday, 

March 16, 2013, at 5:17 p.m. 

Motion was made by Councilman Fall, seconded by Councilman Moss, to approve the request to hold the St. 

Patrick’s Day Parade, Saturday, March 16, 2013, at 5:17 p.m., in the 400 Block of North Buchanan Street.  Upon roll 

being called the vote was as follows: Councilman Moss, yea; Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; 

Councilman Funston, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried. 

 

 



 

 

TREASURER’S REPORT 

During the month of February receipt of non-recurring revenue includes payment from CenturyTel for a Quarterly 

911 tax ($32,817.55. 

Non-recurring disbursements for the same period includes payment to HDR Engineering for the Wastewater 

Treatment Plant ($20,053.44); SK Design Group for Munn Avenue engineering services ($12,145.00); Information 

Technologies for Public Safety annual software maintenance ($15,717.00); 

Jason Brown Roofing for Aquatic Center roof repairs caused by hail storm damage ($57,184.00); Nucor-LMP for annual 

PILOTs reimbursement for Tax Increment Finance project ($19,067.00); Loch Sand & Company for the Depot Street 

project ($113,242.64); R/S Electric Motor Services for the water treatment plant shutdown issues ($21,271.04); Double 

Check for the airport fuel tank project (178,420.03)  

 Motion was made by Councilman Moss, seconded by Councilwoman Riedel, to approve the Treasurer’s Report as 

presented.  Upon the roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; 

Councilman Moss, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried.  

PAYMENT VENDOR SCHEDULE 

 Motion was made by Councilman Moss, seconded by Councilwoman Riedel, to approve the payment of bills, as 

presented.  Upon roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilwoman Riedel, yea; Councilman Moss, yea; 

Councilman Fall, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried. 

REZONING REQUEST FOR PROPERTY AT 824 NORTH FILLMORE STREET 
The Interim City Clerk presented a bill, Bill No. 2013’14 for an ordinance entitled: 

An Ordinance to Amend Section 405.040 (The Official Zoning Map), Ordinance No. 4984 (The 
Zoning Ordinance), Upon the Application of Ron Spire, Rezoning Property Located at 824 North 
Fillmore Street, from R-2 (Single Family Residence Zone) to R-2M (Modified Residence Zone)  

 
Ron Spire had made a rezoning request for the property at 824 North Fillmore Street, southwest corner of West 

Ninth and North Fillmore Streets. On February 20, 2013 the Planning & Zoning Commission met to hear the request and 

recommended to the City Council to rezone the lot from an R-2 to an R-2M zone. This lot is shown as an in-

fill/rehabilitation area according to the Maryville Comprehensive Plan. The future land use map in the Maryville 

Comprehensive Plan shows this area, as medium density residential.   

  Upon motion duly made and seconded, said bill was read by title on the first reading, a copy of said bill having been 

made available for public inspection by filing the same in the office of the City Clerk more than 24 hours prior to the 

meeting, and was duly passed by unanimous vote. 

  Upon motion duly made and seconded, said bill was read by title on the second reading, a copy of said bill having 

been made available for public inspection by filing the same in the office of the City Clerk more than 24 hours prior to 

the meeting, and was duly passed by unanimous vote. 

   Motion was made by Councilman Fall, seconded by Councilwoman Riedel, that Council Bill 2013’14, be approved, 

rezoning property at 824 North Fillmore Street, from R-2 zone to R-2M zone. Upon roll being called, the vote was as 

follows: Councilman Moss, yea; Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion 

carried.  

Said bill was then numbered Ordinance No. 7500 and was duly passed, adopted and was thereupon signed by the 

Mayor and attested by the City Clerk.  

AN ORDINANCE TO APPROVE A CONTRACT WITH JASON BROWN ROOFING, LLC FOR 
DEMOLITION SERVICES FOR A RESIDENTIAL STRUCTURE LOCATED AT 115 N. WATER STREET  
 

The Interim City Clerk presented a bill, Bill No. 2013’15 for an ordinance entitled: 
 

An Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the City of Maryville, Missouri, to Execute a Contract 
with Jason Brown Roofing, LLC, for the Purpose of Providing Demolition Services for the 
Residential Structure Located at 115 North Water Street Maryville, Missouri  

 
The residential structure located at 115 N. Water Street was tagged as a “dangerous building” according to Chapter 

530: Dangerous and Unsafe Buildings of the Maryville Municipal Code, after a fire on January 7, 2003. The property 

owners scheduled repairs and then proceeded to transfer ownership of the property several times leading to no 

improvements.  

In 2012 the City Council made the removal of unsafe and dangerous structures within the community a top priority. 

Staff scheduled a hearing regarding this property with the Board of Code Appeals for December 6th and the board upheld 



 

 

the “dangerous building” definition according to Section 530.010. The board issued a Findings of Fact that ordered the 

repair or demolition of the structure within sixty (60) days and since that time the owner has failed to comply with the 

decision. Bids for demolition of the structure were opened on March 1, 2013 and were received by Jason Brown Roofing 

LLC ($3,195.00), Nodaway Contracting Company ($3,740.00), and Madget Demolition ($6,700.00). The apparent low 

bid was Jason Brown Roofing, LLC in an amount of $3,195.00 for the demolition of the remaining structure. The Fiscal 

Year 2013 budget includes $75,000 for the removal of unsafe and dangerous structures.  

This project falls within the Comprehensive Plan in:  

Section Three: Balanced and Cohesive Residential Neighborhoods: (Chapter 5, Pg 54) 

• Within the older parts of the City there is a significant opportunity to replace existing structure that have 

deteriorated or to infill on vacant lots.”  

Section Three: Balanced and Cohesive Residential Neighborhoods: (Chapter 5, pg. 55)  

• Identified on Map 5.2: Infill & Redevelopment Potential as an Infill/Redevelopment Potential Area. This 

block is identified as having “1 or 2 structures that should be rehabilitated or replaced”.   

Section Three: Plan Implementation: (Chapter 7, pg. 102)  

• Figure 7.1: Implementation Schedule. Housing: Establish a program to acquire and demolish houses that are 

deteriorated beyond repair specifically within targeted redevelopment areas.  

Staff recommended approve of the proposed ordinance to authorize the execution of a contract with Jason Brown 

Roofing, LLC for the removal of a dangerous building at 115 North Water Street.  

  Upon motion duly made and seconded, said bill was read by title on the first reading, a copy of said bill having been 

made available for public inspection by filing the same in the office of the City Clerk more than 24 hours prior to the 

meeting, and was duly passed by unanimous vote. 

  Upon motion duly made and seconded, said bill was read by title on the second reading, a copy of said bill having 

been made available for public inspection by filing the same in the office of the City Clerk more than 24 hours prior to 

the meeting, and was duly passed by unanimous vote.   

   Motion was made by Councilman Moss, seconded by Councilman Fall, that Council Bill 2013’15 be approved to 

authorize the execution of a contract with Jason Brown Roofing, LLC for the removal of a dangerous building at 115 

North Water Street. Upon roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; 

Councilman Moss, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried.  

Said bill was then numbered Ordinance No. 7501 and was duly passed, adopted and was thereupon signed by the 

Mayor and attested by the City Clerk. The agreement was identified as Contract No. 2013-07. 

AN ORDINANCE REAFFIRMING GROSS RECEIPTS TAX IMPOSED ON ELECTRIC CORPORATIONS IN 
MARYVILLE  
 The interim city clerk presented a bill, Bill No. 2013’16 for an ordinance entitled: 

An Ordinance to Repeal in its Entirety Ordinance No 7495, and Approve a New Ordinance of the 
City of Maryville, Missouri Reaffirming the Gross Receipts Tax to be Imposed upon Electric 
Corporations Conducting Business within the City and Matters Related Thereto 
 

 At the February 11, 2013 council meeting the original ordinance was approved. Under the direction of city Attorney 

Thomson, Staff recommended a revision to reflect the correct legal name of KCP&L, which is KCP&L Greater Missouri 

Operations Company.  

The effective date language is being revised to simply reflect the City has adopted this ordinance within 60 days of 

the effective date of the tariff increase, as stipulated in RSMo 393.275.  

Staff recommended approval of the revised ordinance to reaffirm the gross receipts tax to be imposed upon electric 

corporations conducting business within the City of Maryville. Pursuant to Section 620.070 of the Municipal Code of 

Maryville, the gross receipts tax shall be maintained at its existing rate of five (5) percent.  

Upon motion duly made and seconded, said bill was read by title on the first reading, a copy of said bill having been 

made available for public inspection by filing the same in the office of the City Clerk more than 24 hours prior to the 

meeting, and was duly passed by unanimous vote. 

Upon motion duly made and seconded, said bill was read by title on the second reading, a copy of said bill having 

been made available for public inspection by filing the same in the office of the City Clerk more than 24 hours prior to 

the meeting, and was duly passed by unanimous vote. 

Motion was made by Councilwoman Riedel, seconded by Councilman Fall, to approve Council Bill No. 2013’16, to 

revise the ordinance that reflects the correct legal name of KCP&L, which is KCP&L Greater Missouri Operations 



 

 

Company enter into an agreement with Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission for a Transportation 

Enhancement Funds Program Agreement for the Fourth Street Improvement Project, Project No. STP-4303(101). Upon 

roll being called the vote was as follows: Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; Councilman Moss, yea; 

Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried. 

Said bill was then numbered Ordinance No. 7502, and was duly passed, adopted and was thereupon signed by the 

Mayor and attested by the City Clerk.   

DISCUSSION: 19 vs. 21 YEAR OLDS IN BARS, SCHEDULING  

 Regarding the continued review of the “19 vs. 21 Year Olds in Bars” study, the council was asked to decide upon a 

date in which to hold the next Public Town Hall Forum for the general public.  Councilwoman Riedel, city Manager 

Greg McDanel, and Dir., Public Safety Keith Wood have met individually with some of the bar owners on the subject. 

A suggestion was made that the Council meet with all bar owners as a group to discuss the issue before holding the 

Public Town Hall Forum for the general public. 

 Mick Hoskey, owner of Molly’s, recommended that the Council wait until after the meeting held with the general 

public to hear their concerns.  Meeting with the bar owners afterward would allow discussions on topics heard from the 

general public.        

  Council agreed.  A firm date was not determined at this time.  Staff will begin the scheduling of the public meeting. 

REPORTS  

Student Liaison 
• Not available to report 

City Manager   

• Phase M, Hospital to Middle School Trail – A Notice to Proceed has been issued for March 18, 2013 to 

contractor Andrew Spire Construction, LLC for the construction of STP-9900 (113), Phase M, Hospital to 

Middle School Trail. The project consists of extending an existing ten (10) foot wide concrete trail near the 

Maryville Middle School approximately 1,400 linear feet to an access point near St. Francis Hospital. The total 

cost of the project is $141,962.10 with an eighty percent (80%) reimbursement through the Missouri Department 

of Transportation (MoDOT) Transportation Enhancement (TE) Program. Construction of the project should be 

complete within ninety (90) days.  

 

• Phase C, 7th to 9th Street Trail – On March 7th, the City of Maryville received notice from the Missouri 

Department of Transportation (MoDOT) that right-of-way plans are approved and staff may proceed with 

acquisition of easements to bid and construct the project. Temporary construction and grading easements will be 

required from twenty-eight (28) property owners in order to construct the project. Staff will begin setting one-

on-one meetings with these owners to discuss the project and address any concerns. The project constructs a new 

pedestrian trail along 9th Street near the entrance to Northwest Missouri State University east to Main Street and 

then along 7th Street from Main Street east to North Davis Street. The total cost of the project is estimated at 

$344,431.25 with a seventy percent (70%) reimbursement through the MoDOT Transportation Enhancement 

(TE) Program.  

• Munn Avenue Street Improvement Project (South Ave. to Highway V) – A Pre-Construction meeting was held 

February 27th where a Notice to Proceed date was established for the contractor on March 15th. At such time 

the contractor, Orr Construction Management will be allowed to proceed with mobilization and construction of 

Phase I. The first phase of the project will require the closure of Munn Avenue from South Avenue to the north 

Maryville High School entrance. This section of roadway will be closed to thru traffic from approximately 

March 15, 2013 through May 15, 2013. During this time, the Maryville High School will be accessible by Munn 

Avenue from the south by using Highway V.  

• Public Safety Needs Assessment Study - The City of Maryville is soliciting qualified architectural or engineering 

firms to provide professional services for the purpose of performing a needs assessment study, site suggestions, 

evaluation, cost estimation, and conceptual renderings of a new Public Safety Facility. The facility would house 

all operations, storage, and include a variety of security features and needs specific to modern 24/7 law 

enforcement and fire operations. The Request for Qualifications (RFQ) was released on February 28th and 

submittals are due no later than 1:00 p.m., Wednesday, March 27th. 



 

 

• Right of Way Management – As technology and state statutes change, the City of Maryville has begun analyzing 

current ordinances regarding utility management and video services within its public right-of-ways. Several 

companies not covered by franchise agreements have requested use of the City’s right-of-way to lay services 

such as fiber optic cable. Staff and legal services will review existing city code and work to ensure that a 

business-friendly environment is maintained while ensuring a proper framework is in place to address these 

requests.  

• Water Treatment Plant Repairs - Repairs at the Maryville Water Treatment Plant are ongoing due to damage 

caused by a ruptured water line on Sunday, February 24th. During repairs, complications led to the water system 

briefly losing pressure early evening on February 25th resulting in a Boil Advisory for Maryville. The advisory 

was lifted mid-day February 27th and production and service has been steady. As a result of the original 

incident, a Polyethylene water storage tank ruptured a week later causing additional repair costs. Total repairs to 

the Maryville Water Treatment Plant are estimated at $100,000. Staff has been working closely with the City’s 

insurance provider, MIRMA, on properly documenting the claim. PeopleService, Inc., White Cloud 

Engineering, and the Water/Sewer Maintenance Crew performed exceptionally during the crisis to ensure 

limited disruption to the water distribution system.  

• Unsafe & Dangerous Home Demolition - A residential structure located at 403 E. 1st Street owned by Frankie & 

John Chesnut was removed by the property owners on March 6, 2013. The structure was tagged as substandard 

on December 19, 2012 and a demolition permit was issued to the owners in early March. The City Council has 

made the removal of unsafe and dangerous structures a priority and we commend the property owners for 

addressing this issue in a timely manner.  

• International Town & Gown Association (ITGA) Annual Conference - The International Town & Gown 

Association (ITGA) has selected the City of Maryville to present an educational session at its 8th Annual 

University-City Relations Conference in Buffalo, NY. The conference will be held June 2-5, 2013 with the 

theme of “Fostering Reasonable Expectations”. City Manager, Greg McDanel and Assistant City Manager, Ryan 

Heiland are scheduled as presenters to discuss the City’s efforts with Northwest Missouri State University on 

improving the 4th Street corridor. The title of the session is “Partnerships for Progress, Infrastructure projects 

that create symbolic and functional improvements within a community”. The conference provides the City an 

exciting opportunity to promote Maryville, Northwest Missouri State University and the City Council’s efforts 

toward establishing collaborative relationships with our educational partners.  

• Northwest Missouri Regional Airport Fuel Tank Project - Fuel will be delivered to the new tanks on Monday, 

March 11. The tanks will be primed and prepared for operation once fuel is delivered. Staff will also undergo 

training on the new system on Monday and Tuesday during the week of March 11th. The final steps of 

calibrating the tanks should take approximately a week. It is anticipated the tanks will be fully operational the 

week of March 18th.  

• Eagle Scouts & Mozingo Blue Birds - The local Eagle Scouts troop coordinated with Grant Evans of Mozingo 

Lake Recreation Park to build eight (8) blue bird boxes for habitat around Mozingo Lake. The Eagle Scouts also 

made an additional sixteen (16) blue bird boxes and donated those boxes to the local Garden Club. In turn, the 

Garden Club donated those blue bird boxes to Mozingo. In all, twenty-four (24) new blue bird boxes donated by 

the Eagle Scouts and the Garden Club were installed this past weekend at Mozingo Lake Recreation Park. White 

Cloud Engineering has also donated the necessary supplies to mount the boxes, which included posts and 

hardware. These habitat boxes for blue birds have been placed along the Equestrian Trail on the west side of the 

lake at intervals of approximately 100 yards.  

• Mozingo Lake Recreation Park, April 6th - Staff has been working with the Advanced Advertising Strategies 

class from Northwest Missouri State University again this semester regarding the rebranding/marketing of 

Mozingo Lake Recreation Park. One of the class projects is assisting with grand re-opening event activities set 

for April 6th. The event is designed to kickoff peak season, generate additional interest, and spotlight the 

ongoing changes at Mozingo. Staff presented the general outline of event activities to the Mozingo Advisory 

Board on Wednesday, March 6th. At this time, the anticipated events include an “Early Birdie 5k” in the 

morning at the clubhouse, various hole prizes (such as closest to the hole) at the golf course throughout the day, 

and numerous events at the “Point” beginning at 11:00 a.m. These events include catered food by Hy-Vee, 



 

 

games, inflatable’s, family activities, and a bus tour of park facilities. Lastly, a concert from 4 – 6 p.m. will bring 

the day’s activities to an end featuring two (2) up and coming musicians. Tyler Folkerts, a NWMSU student, 

will perform an acoustic opening act. Mitch Gallagher, a Maryville native now living in Nashville, is scheduled 

as the headliner. Mitch released an EP earlier this year which charted in the Top 50 iTunes download list. More 

details on the event will be presented to council and released to the public within the next few weeks.  

• Mozingo Lake Recreation Park Website - The redevelopment of the Mozingo Lake Recreation Park website, 

www.mozingolake.com, is nearing completion. The Fore! Mozingo Golf site will be active and seamlessly 

integrated into our main website next week. Online cabin reservations will be delayed for a few weeks as 

developers work on resolving minor technical issues. Also, a mobile version is now complete for easy smart 

phone accessibility. Efforts to remove all other Mozingo based websites are ongoing.   

Council Members: 

• It was recommended that another workshop session be scheduled to discuss building codes and perhaps to 

further discuss the Mozingo Lake Recreational Park Lodge Concept.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 Motion was made by Councilman Fall, seconded by Councilwoman Riedel that the Council, go into executive 

session.  Upon roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilwoman Riedel; yea; Councilman Moss, yea; 

Councilman Fall, yea; Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried.   

City Council met in closed session to discuss the Hiring, Firing, Disciplining or Promoting of Particular Employee 

by a Public Governmental Body When Personal Information about the Employee Is Discussed or Recorded, as 

Authorized by Section 610.021(3) RSMo, Closed Meeting, Closed Record, Closed Vote. 

Motion was made by Councilman Fall, seconded by Councilwoman Moss to come out of executive session.  Upon 

roll being called the vote was as follows:  Councilman Moss, yea; Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; 

Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Motion carried. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Motion was made by Councilman Funston seconded by Councilman Fall that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the 

roll being called, the vote was as follows: Councilman Moss, yea; Councilman Fall, yea; Councilwoman Riedel, yea; 

Mayor Jonagan, yea.  Meeting was adjourned. 

 

 

____________________________ 
Glenn Jonagan, Mayor 

 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
__________________________ 
Sheila Smail, City Clerk 


